PROCEEDINGS OF A REGULAR MEETING OF

THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF

THE MORGAN CITY HARBOR AND TERMINAL DISTRICT

May 9, 2011

The Board of Commissioners (“Board”) of the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District (“District”) met in regular session at the District’s office at 800 Youngs Road, Morgan City, Louisiana on May 9, 2011 at 5:00 p.m. President Raymond Wade convened the meeting with Commissioners Thomas “Matt” Ackel, Deborah Garber, William Pecoraro, Jerry Gauthier, Gregory Aucoin and Duane Lodrigue in attendance.  Joey Foret and Joe Jones were absent.

Also present at the meeting were Jerry Hoffpauir, Executive Director; Cindy Cutrera, Manager of Economic Development; Gerard Bourgeois, Board Attorney; Tori Henry, Administrative Assistant; Captain Jonathan Burton and Commander Blake Welborn, United States Coast Guard (USCG); Martin Cancienne, Livingston Group, LLC; Phillip Parker, GSE Associates, LLC; Mike Knobloch, Knobloch Professional Services, LLC; along with members of the media and general public.


It was moved by Mr. Pecoraro and seconded by Mr. Aucoin that the minutes of the Regular Meeting of April 11, 2011 be approved and adopted. Motion carried unanimously.  

Deborah Garber reported that payments of $3,148,630.40 and $410,000.00 were received from DOTD and for the crane sale.  It was moved by Mr. Aucoin and seconded by Mr. Gauthier that the report of receipts and disbursements for the month of April, 2011 be received and accepted and that all invoices presented to the Board for the month of April, 2011 be paid.  Motion carried unanimously.

The monthly reports of Mr. Hoffpauir and Mrs. Cutrera were waived in favor of flood fight reports by Corps of Engineers and USCG.


Mike Lowe reported that:  (i) all efforts have been diverted to the high water situation; (ii) a survey of the Atchafalaya Bar Channel was performed last week to monitor the work performed there; (iii) he would like to form a team to gather accurate survey data, and would like for a Port representative to be part of that team; and (iv) St. Mary Levee District plans to place a barge across Bayou Chene to prevent backwater flooding from the Atchafalaya River.


Mr. Aucoin asked Mr. Lowe if there will be enough money in the maintenance fund once the water goes down to dredge the bar channel.  Mr. Lowe responded that there is probably only enough money to dredge one location.


Captain Burton reported that:  (i)  when the water reaches 7.5 feet, the US Coast Guard will shut down the northbound traffic in the river in order to protect the levees from the wake; (ii) at a water level of 8 feet, the railroad bridge loses the ability to automatically lock down the bridge; therefore, railroad personnel will have to physically walk the trains across the bridge; (iii) the east and west traffic closure as well as Wax Lake Outlet will be based on the current; (iv) they will continuously monitor the waterways for debris as well as individuals who may need to be rescued.  (v) Pollution concerns will be dealt with as they arise.  Mr. Gauthier reminded Captain Burton that the Port has spare office space available to meet the needs of any additional personnel they may house.  

Gerard Bourgeois reported that:  (i) an appraisal needed to be performed on the HB Young Foundation property in which the Port has an interest in purchasing. Mr. Gauthier made a motion to authorize Russ Wilson to appraise that property at a cost of up to $5,000.00, which was seconded by Mr. Lodrigue and passed unanimously.  (ii) No payment request was submitted this month by Dolphin Services.

Mr. Aucoin moved to expand the agenda, followed by Mrs. Garber’s seconding, which passed unanimously to include discussion and adoption of a resolution to declare a “State of Emergency” based on the high water situation.  Mr. Aucoin moved to adopt the following resolution, which was seconded by Mrs. Garber and passed unanimously:
Resolution

A resolution of the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District (“District”) declaring a “State of Emergency” and authorizing any expenditures and/or contracts deemed necessary in connection with the threat of flooding from the Mississippi River, the Atchafalaya River and related bodies of water.   


WHEREAS, the National Weather Service has issued flood alerts along the length of the Mississippi River and the Atchafalaya River with predicted river crests well above flood stage in many locations, including St. Mary Parish;


WHEREAS, a state of emergency has been declared by the State of Louisiana and St. Mary Parish; and 


WHEREAS, should flooding occur within the District, it will create a threat to the health and safety of the citizens of the District.


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District, State of Louisiana, that a state of emergency is hereby declared to exist due to the threat of flooding from the Mississippi River, Atchafalaya River and related bodies of water in St. Mary Parish.


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the President, Raymond M. Wade, is hereby authorized and directed on behalf of the District to make any expenditure necessary and to take all necessary action in connection with the threat of flooding from the Mississippi River, the Atchafalaya River, and related bodies of water.


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, Raymond M. Wade, President, be authorized and directed to do any and all act and things necessary, proper, or that may be required to carry out and accomplish the transactions contemplated with regards to the above mentioned request.

Martin Cancienne reported that: (i) both House and Senate passed the Continuing Resolution (CR) for FY 2011 that will keep the government running through September while cutting $38.5 billion in federal spending.  In this CR, there are no earmarks and no “statements of managers,” meaning agencies have more discretion and control, many state and local block grants are cut, and an across-the-board cut of 2% for non-defense accounts.  (ii) within the $38.5 billion cuts, homeland security grants will be affected; (iii) the Senate request for proposed projects for WRDA has been pushed back until June, most likely because of the negative impact of earmarks; (iv) submittals for the Senate Energy and Water Development Appropriations Subcommittee are due Friday; (v) a supplemental bill will be introduced within 2 or 3 weeks.

With there being no further business to come before the Board, the meeting was adjourned.
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